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NOTE: On July 5, 2022, the press release was corrected as follows: In the List of Affected Ratings,
the outlook action was changed to “Outlook changed to Stable from Ratings under Review.” Revised
release follows.

Paris, July 1, 2022 -- Moody’s Investors Service (Moody’s) has today assigned an Aa3 insurance
financial strength rating (IFSR) to AXA group’s holding company (AXA or AXA SA) and has
upgraded its long-term debt ratings by one notch and changed the outlook to stable from ratings
under review. The rating action follows the transformation of the company into an internal reinsurer
and the merger with AXA Global Re, the group's previous internal reinsurer carrier. The insurance
financial strength ratings of AXA’s main subsidiaries and the ratings of outstanding debts issued by
XLIT Ltd. are not affected by this rating action.

This action concludes the review initiated on 24 February 2022.

A full list of ratings affected is available at the end of this press release.

RATINGS RATIONALE

The Aa3 insurance financial strength rating of AXA SA reflects the financial strength of the combined
AXA group and the key role played by AXA SA, as a provider of quota-share treaties, to support the
payment of policyholders' obligations of its main subsidiaries.

The holding company of AXA group obtained a reinsurance license from the French regulator
(Autorité de Contrôle Prudentiel et de Résolution, ACPR) on 10 May 2022, while the merger of AXA
SA and AXA Global Re took place on 30 June 2022. The merger and the internal treaties put in
place between AXA SA and some of its main subsidiaries apply retroactively as of 1 January 2022.

The upgrade of AXA SA's long-term debt ratings reflect the improvements of the holding company's
credit risk profile, with higher revenues, profits and liquidity following the transfer of internal
reinsurance activities and the implementation of new 25% quota-share with certain of the key
European property and casualty (P&C) subsidiaries of the group.

In addition, AXA SA's credit profile has become more similar to that of an operating entity and the
degree of subordination of AXA SA's creditors vis à vis policyholders would reduce. Moody's now
applies its typical notching for operating insurance companies to AXA SA.

Moody's mentions that AXA SA's senior unsecured debt rating is one notch below the company’s
IFSR, and not in par as it is typically the case for reinsurance companies, because the share of
reinsurance activities relative to traditional holding activities remain lower than what is observed in
similar structures used by other European groups. In addition, the reinsurance activities at AXA SA
level will only consist of internal reinsurance transactions, and the company has not to-date indicated
that they will write external reinsurance business.

FACTORS THAT COULD LEAD TO AN UPGRADE OR DOWNGRADE OF THE RATINGS



The ratings of AXA could be downgraded in case of (1) a sustained rise in the group's adjusted
financial leverage beyond 30%, or (2) a deterioration in profitability as evidenced by a Return on
Capital (Moody's definition) consistently below 5% and fixed charge coverage below 5x across
the underwriting cycle, or (3) the group Solvency II ratio falling below 170%, or (4) a meaningful
deterioration in the group's asset quality. In addition, the notching between AXA’s IFSR and its debt
ratings could be widened if the weight of reinsurance activities at the holding company level would
materially reduce.

Conversely, an upgrade could occur in case of (1) a sustained decrease in AXA's adjusted financial
leverage to below 20%, or (2) a sustainable group capitalisation at a very high level, both in absolute
terms and compared to the peer group, or (3) improvements in the group's profitability as evidenced
by a Return on Capital (Moody's definition) consistently above 8% and fixed charge coverage
consistently above 9x across the underwriting cycle.

LIST OF AFFECTED RATINGS

Issuer: AXA

..Assignments:

....Insurance Financial Strength Rating, assigned Aa3

..Upgrades:

....Senior Unsecured Regular Bond/Debenture, upgraded to A1 from A2

....Senior Unsecured Medium-Term Note Program, upgraded to (P)A1 from (P)A2

....Subordinate Regular Bond/Debenture, upgraded to A2(hyb) from A3(hyb)

....Subordinate Regular Bond/Debenture, upgraded to A2 from A3

....Subordinate Medium-Term Note Program, upgraded to (P)A2 from (P)A3

....Junior Subordinated Regular Bond/Debenture, upgraded to A2(hyb) from A3(hyb)

....Junior Subordinated Regular Bond/Debenture, upgraded to A3(hyb) from Baa1(hyb)

....Junior Subordinate Medium-Term Note Program, upgraded to (P)A2 from (P)A3

..Outlook Action:

....Outlook changed to Stable from Ratings under Review

PRINCIPAL METHODOLOGIES

The methodologies used in these ratings were Life Insurers Methodology published in September
2021 and available at https://ratings.moodys.com/api/rmc-documents/74857, and Property
and Casualty Insurers Methodology published in September 2021 and available at https://
ratings.moodys.com/api/rmc-documents/74858. Alternatively, please see the Rating Methodologies
page on https://ratings.moodys.com for a copy of these methodologies.

REGULATORY DISCLOSURES

For further specification of Moody’s key rating assumptions and sensitivity analysis, see the sections
Methodology Assumptions and Sensitivity to Assumptions in the disclosure form. Moody’s Rating
Symbols and Definitions can be found on https://ratings.moodys.com/rating-definitions.

https://ratings.moodys.com/api/rmc-documents/74857
https://ratings.moodys.com/api/rmc-documents/74858
https://ratings.moodys.com/api/rmc-documents/74858
https://ratings.moodys.com
https://ratings.moodys.com/rating-definitions


For ratings issued on a program, series, category/class of debt or security this announcement
provides certain regulatory disclosures in relation to each rating of a subsequently issued bond or
note of the same series, category/class of debt, security or pursuant to a program for which the
ratings are derived exclusively from existing ratings in accordance with Moody's rating practices.
For ratings issued on a support provider, this announcement provides certain regulatory disclosures
in relation to the credit rating action on the support provider and in relation to each particular credit
rating action for securities that derive their credit ratings from the support provider's credit rating.
For provisional ratings, this announcement provides certain regulatory disclosures in relation to the
provisional rating assigned, and in relation to a definitive rating that may be assigned subsequent
to the final issuance of the debt, in each case where the transaction structure and terms have not
changed prior to the assignment of the definitive rating in a manner that would have affected the
rating. For further information please see the issuer/deal page for the respective issuer on https://
ratings.moodys.com.

For any affected securities or rated entities receiving direct credit support from the primary entity(ies)
of this credit rating action, and whose ratings may change as a result of this credit rating action, the
associated regulatory disclosures will be those of the guarantor entity. Exceptions to this approach
exist for the following disclosures, if applicable to jurisdiction: Ancillary Services, Disclosure to rated
entity, Disclosure from rated entity.

The ratings have been disclosed to the rated entity or its designated agent(s) and issued with no
amendment resulting from that disclosure.

These ratings are solicited. Please refer to Moody’s Policy for Designating and Assigning Unsolicited
Credit Ratings available on its website https://ratings.moodys.com.

Regulatory disclosures contained in this press release apply to the credit rating and, if applicable, the
related rating outlook or rating review.

Moody’s general principles for assessing environmental, social and governance (ESG) risks in our
credit analysis can be found at https://ratings.moodys.com/documents/PBC_1288235.

The Global Scale Credit Rating on this Credit Rating Announcement was issued by one of Moody’s
affiliates outside the UK and is endorsed by Moody’s Investors Service Limited, One Canada
Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5FA under the law applicable to credit rating agencies in the UK.
Further information on the UK endorsement status and on the Moody’s office that issued the credit
rating is available on https://ratings.moodys.com.

Please see https://ratings.moodys.com for any updates on changes to the lead rating analyst and to
the Moody's legal entity that has issued the rating.

Please see the issuer/deal page on https://ratings.moodys.com for additional regulatory disclosures
for each credit rating.
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